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Hermiston Irrigation District

Board of Directors

December 14, 2023
Regular Board Meeting Minutes

CALL TO ORDER: Chairman Findley called the December Regular Board Meeting of the Hermiston Irrigation District Board of Directors to order at 4:00 p.m.
ROLL CALL: Bookkeeper Nash recorded all in attendance. Present at the meeting were Directors Bryan Allstott, Ian Findley, Steve Wallace, and Bryon Zumwalt; District Manager Annette Kirkpatrick; Field Manager Wyatt Cleaver; Bookkeeper Sonia Nash; Customer Service Rep (CSR)/Water Rights Specialist Karra Van Fossen; and Patron & UEC Land Use Specialist Sibbea Browning. Director Jeremy Bolen was not in attendance.

PUBLIC COMMENT: 
GUESTS: Patron & UEC Land Use Specialist Sibbea Browning introduced herself to the Board and wanted to praise the District on the 2023 season as a patron. She stated that on the UEC side she just wanted to build a relationship and learn the protocol and to coordinate with the District for upcoming projects.
NEW AGENDA ITEMS TO CONSIDER: Nothing to be added to New Business.

MINUTES: The Board reviewed the minutes of the October 12, 2023 & November 9, 2023 Regular Board Meetings. Director Allstott moved to approve the minutes as presented.  Director Zumwalt seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS & VOUCHERS: The Board reviewed and approved the November 2023 Profit & Loss Report and Check Voucher Report. The Board reviewed and approved the accounts payable receipts and Bank Statements.  Bookkeeper Nash gave a report of the District’s financial standing. 

Bookkeeper Nash advised the Board that collection calls were made yesterday, December 13, 2023 and that there remains approximately $20,073.18 in outstanding account receivables, with $5,743.39 of that remaining from previous years.

FIELD MANAGER’S REPORT:  Field Manager Cleaver reported to the Board that the Field Crew members have been conducting regular maintenance. Crew has been burning on the Feed Canal, spread 3 truckloads of bentonite, placed a culvert on the Maxwell for Patron John Wambeke on Townsend Rd, repaired a broken pipeline on 207 that the city hit while making a repair, Tree trimming along the A-Line, and preparing forms for delivery boxes. 

Feed Canal Leak: Crew member Jason Vogt was inspecting the Feed Canal on December 8, 2023. The canal was running 174 cfs. He located a leak at mile point 2.63, 20’-30’ downstream from where the canal breached in January 2023. He sent a video to the District Manager and Field Manager and called the District Manager at 0845. District Manager Kirkpatrick instructed him to turn off the Feed Canal and to open the emergency bypass. District Manager Kirkpatrick then called other field crew members to mobilize to Echo. She then communicated with OWRD, BPA and WID to let them know that HID would be shutting down the Feed Canal. She also called the landowner to notify them that HID crews may need to bring equipment through their land to gain access to the embankment. District Manager Kirkpatrick arrived on site about 1000. The water in the canal was receding and as it receded the leak stopped on the downstream side of the embankment. Crews mobilized quickly and determined that there were a number of voids on the downstream side of the embankment that appeared to be caused by rodent activity. BOR-UFO Manager Chet Sater came to the site and was updated on the situation. The Feed Canal was off on December 9-10, 2023. Crews stockpiled bentonite and mobilized equipment over the weekend. On Monday morning, December 11, 2023 crews went to the site to complete the repairs. The Feed Canal was turned on to 80 cfs at 0830 and currently running 100 cfs to receive credit. He stated that once the river drops and HID is able to turn off more repairs will be completed.
Director Steve Wallace arrived at 4:14 p.m. during Field Report.

CSR/Water Rights Specialist Karra Van Fossen arrived at 4:21 p.m. during Field Report.
NON-ACTION ITEMS
FEMA-MAXWELL PUMP STATION AND PIPELINE PROJECT: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that she and IRZ continue to handle submittals and project management. C&E Trenching has started construction. The pipeline has been installed under Feedville Rd and the connection has been made to the Newman Bypass pipeline. District Manager Kirkpatrick continues to meet bi-weekly with HID’s FEMA and OEM representatives. 
THEATER LN LAND SALE: District Manager Kirkpatrick previously sent to the Board the progress update from MonteVista Homes.
OWRC: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that she attended the OWRC Annual Conference. There were many helpful sessions including policy updates, NOAA Weather & Water Outlook, Updates from State Agencies, Key Federal Issues, Watershed Investments and SDAO Best Practices Workshop. District Manager Kirkpatrick also met one-on-one with BOR Columbia-Pacific Northwest Regional Director Jenniffer Carrington, Area Manager Chris Duke and BOR-UFO Manager Chet Sater to discuss the need for cultural resources reviews to be done in a timely manner and to request an update on the Tribal Water Right Settlement. There were also one-on-one meetings with OWRD, NRCS and FCA regarding HID’s Watershed Plan, modernization projects and funding. 

Field Manager Cleaver was nominated by the Umatilla Basin managers to become an at-large board member. District Manager Kirkpatrick moved up in the chain of officers from Treasurer to Vice-President of OWRC. There are new responsibilities that come with the new seat on the Executive Committee. The VP is automatically the Chairman for the State Affairs Committee. District Manager Kirkpatrick will be attending the Family Farm Alliance Annual Meeting in Reno, NV in February 2024 and will be attending more state legislative events in 2024 and 2025.

TRAININGS:  All of HID’s pesticide applicators successfully completed the National ROW Applicator Workshop and earned 6 credits each. Some of the applicators also attended Farm Fair for additional credits. 
District Manager Kirkpatrick, Field Manager Cleaver, Diego Gonzalez and Victor Garcia all attended the BOR Classroom Dam Operator Training. This training is mandatory for District Manager Kirkpatrick and Field Manager Cleaver as they are the Dam Operators for Cold Springs Dam.
OLD BUSINESS

WATERSHED PLAN-EA NRCS/FCA WORK: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that FCA continues to work on the Watershed Plan-EA. They are focused on conserved water options and the financial analysis at this time. Parametrix was selected to perform the cultural resources work. Coordination meetings were held at the OWRC Conference. District Manager Kirkpatrick stated to the Board that FCA will be attending the February Board Meeting to discuss saved water options. HID is currently considering a range of potential options for the use of the water that would be saved under the PL-566 modernization project. Those options range from reducing water rights and ceasing to take water through the Maxwell Diversion to leaving water in Cold Springs Reservoir for wildlife and recreation purposes and in-stream leasing.
NEW BUSINESS

DRAFT 2024 BUDGET WITH WAGE PROPOSAL: District Manager Kirkpatrick moved to go into Executive Session.
Chairman Findley moved the meeting into Executive Session per ORS 192.660(2)(i) To review and evaluate the employment-related performance of the chief executive officer of any public body, a public officer, employee or staff member who does not request an open hearing at 4:49 p.m.
CSR/Water Rights Specialist Karra Van Fossen left at 4:49 p.m.

Patron & UEC Land Use Specialist Sibbea Browning left at 4:49 p.m.

Director Bryan Allstott left at 5:34 p.m.
Chairman Findley resumed the Board meeting at 5:44 p.m.
TRANSFER FROM RESERVE ACCOUNTS: District Manager Kirkpatrick requested a motion from the Board to transfer from the Reserve Accounts to the Bank Account in the amounts of $34,170.54 from the Gate Tower Bridge Reserve and $10,000.00 from the Water Conservation Reserve for a total of $44,170.54.  Director Zumwalt moved to approve the Transfers as presented.  Director Wallace seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

MANAGER’S REPORT: District Manager Kirkpatrick went through the calendar of events with the Board as listed on the agenda.
ADJOURNMENT: There being no further business, Director Zumwalt moved to adjourn the meeting at 5:46 p.m.  Director Wallace seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
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